# Microsoft Manages Legal and Ethical Issues

# INTRODUCTION

When Bill Gates and Paul Allen founded Microsoft in 1975, they had no idea that their company would become the world's leading supplier of software for personal computers. With annual revenues of more than \$77 billion, Microsoft Corporation is a leader in the technology industry. Its business is based on developing, manufacturing, and licensing software and electronics, including operating systems, gaming devices, productivity software, and Internet software and services. In addition, the company's extensive social responsibility efforts focus on information technology and underserved communities around the world. Microsoft has faced legal and ethical issues that have tested its reputation; however, the company has survived the threat of a breakup, changes in its leadership, and multiple legal battles, including antitrust charges in the United States and the European Union. Today, Microsoft is still not only the world's leading distributor of computer software but is also a leader in corporate social responsibility (CSR) and philanthropy.

# ETHICS AND SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY AT MICROSOFT

Microsoft has a positive reputation based on its brand image, product quality, history of innovation, and numerous philanthropic and educational programs. The company has consistently topped the Cision Corporate Media Reputation Index, which ranks companies based on positive coverage in the media. Microsoft has created several charitable and socially responsible programs that help the company and its employees to achieve their corporate mission, "[T]o enable people and businesses throughout the world to realize their full potential."

Microsoft's Corporate Citizenship strategy focuses on "increasing opportunities and helping solve societal challenges in communities around the world." The company emphasizes issues that Microsoft and its shareholders believe are most important for the company's global business, including strengthening economies, addressing societal challenges, promoting a healthy online ecosystem, and operating responsibly.

Microsoft's community initiatives include workforce development, disaster and humanitarian responses, and improving nonprofits' access to technology. In addition, when Microsoft employees donate to the annual giving campaign, the company matches their contributions up to \$12,000. In 2012 Microsoft and its employees donated \$100 million as well as thou-

This material was developed by Harper Baird and Renee Wright for and under the direction of O.C. Ferrell and Linda Ferrell. It is provided for the Daniels Fund Ethics Initiative at the University of New Mexico and is intended for classroom discussion rather than to illustrate effective or ineffective handling of administrative, ethical, or legal decisions by management. Users of this material are prohibited from claiming this material as their own, emailing it to others, or placing it on the Internet. Please call O.C. Ferrell at 505-277-3468 for more information. (2014)

sands of volunteer hours to nonprofit organizations including low-income housing developments, the YMCA, Easter Seals, Boys and Girls Clubs of America, museums, and schools.

One of the key community programs at Microsoft is Unlimited Potential (UP). UP strives to bring the benefits of information and communications technology to underserved communities around the world by transforming education, fostering local innovation, and creating jobs and opportunities. Another important program is Libraries Online, through which Microsoft provides computers, cash, and software to help link libraries to the Internet. The goal is to enable people who may not have access to computers to learn about PCs, explore the latest software, and experience the Internet. Microsoft has extended this program to include nonprofit organizations that provide veterans and their spouses with the support they need to successfully transition to civilian careers.

Microsoft also contributes to global economic growth, job creation, and innovation. The company has more than 100,000 full-time employees globally, including 41,000 international employees. In addition, Microsoft relies on a network of partners that are valuable to their own communities to generate further innovation, growth, and opportunity. It also runs programs to support start-up software companies. Microsoft estimates that these business partnerships create nearly 15 million information technology jobs globally.

Microsoft has stated that it is committed to responsible and sustainable business practices that consider the social and environmental consequences of its actions. In addition to several recycling and carbon reduction programs, the company also strives to make its products efficient. Additionally, Microsoft works with businesses, governments, and law enforcement agencies to combat cybercrime and find joint solutions to keep people safer online. To achieve the long-term interests of the company's shareholders, Microsoft takes into account the needs of other stakeholders, including employees, customers, partners, suppliers, and the many communities around the world where it does business.

Even though he stepped down from his daily role at the company several years ago, the brand name and reputation of Microsoft seems inseparable from Bill Gates, and Microsoft has benefitted from the positive public associations related to the philanthropic efforts of the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation. The Gates started the foundation in 1994 to improve philanthropic endeavors that address global health and community needs. Warren Buffet joined Bill and Melinda Gates as a director in 2006 after donating \$31 billion in stock to the foundation. In 2010 the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation granted \$2.6 billion to improving global health, development, and education. With a \$37.1 billion endowment, the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation is currently the world's largest philanthropic organization.

Microsoft also prides itself on its ethical standards. The company says, "We aim to be open about our business operations, transparent in our dealings with stakeholders, and compliant with the laws and regulations that apply to our business. We strive to exceed legal requirements by conducting our business ethically, responsibly, and with integrity." All Microsoft employees must follow the Microsoft Standards of Business Conduct and receive training in ethics and compliance. Microsoft's vendors are also subject to ethical standards under the Vendor Code of Conduct, which exists in over 35 languages. The company has several programs dedicated to antitrust compliance and responsible competition due to a decade of legal issues surrounding its dominance of the software market.

# LEGAL ISSUES IMPACTING MICROSOFT

Microsoft is in a highly competitive and constantly evolving industry. Software firms try to protect their competitive advantage through constant innovation, and conflicts have developed between Microsoft and its competitors related to anticompetitive activities and intellectual property disputes.

#### **ANTITRUST ISSUES**

In 1990 the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) began investigating Microsoft for possible violations of the Sherman and Clayton Antitrust Acts, which limit monopolies and anticompetitive activities. By August 1993 the FTC was deadlocked on a decision regarding possible violations and handed the case over to the U.S. Department of Justice. Microsoft eventually agreed to settle the charges without admitting any wrongdoing. Part of the settlement provided the Department of Justice with complete access to Microsoft's documents for use in subsequent investigations.

Another important part of that settlement was a provision to end Microsoft's practice of selling Windows to original equipment manufacturers (OEMs) at a 60 percent discount. OEMs received the discount only if they agreed to pay Microsoft for every computer they sold (a "per processor" agreement) as opposed to paying Microsoft for every computer they sold with Windows preinstalled (a "per copy" agreement). If an OEM wished to install a different operating system on some of its computers, the manufacturer would, in effect, be paying for both the Microsoft and the other operating system—that is, paying "double royalties." Critics argued that this practice was unfair to both consumers, who effectively paid Microsoft even when they bought a rival operating system, and manufacturers, because it made it uneconomical to give up the 60 percent discount in favor of installing a less popular

operating system on some of its computers. It appears that Microsoft was using its large share of the market to squeeze out smaller companies.

Competitors claimed that Microsoft's business practices were monopolistic. A monopoly power, as defined by the Supreme Court, has the "power to control prices or exclude competition." A monopoly may engage in practices that any company, regardless of size, could legally employ; however, it cannot use its market power to prevent competition. Competitors and government regulators believed that Microsoft was acting as a monopoly power and engaging in unfair competition.

The next legal battle for Microsoft was against Apple Computer, which accused Microsoft's CEO, Bill Gates, of threatening to stop making Macintosh-compatible products if Apple did not stop developing a competing software product. Because Microsoft was the largest producer of Macintosh-compatible programs, Apple argued that it was being forced to choose between a bad deal and extinction. Apple also alleged that Microsoft would not send copies of Windows 95 until Apple dropped Microsoft's name from a lawsuit. The two companies eventually worked out their differences, and in 1998, Microsoft bought \$150 million of nonvoting stock in Apple and paid \$100 million for access to Apple's patents. Once again, Microsoft seemed to be using its market power to force a competitor to play by Microsoft's rules.

Another legal issue for Microsoft was Sun Microsystems' trademark and breach- of-contract case against the company, accusing Microsoft of deliberately trying to sabotage Sun's Java "write once, run anywhere" promise by making Windows implementations incompatible with those that run on other platforms. Specifically, the suit alleged that Microsoft's Java-compatible products omitted features that help developers write Java code. Sun acknowledged that Microsoft had fixed some of the earlier problems but added two new alleged incompatibilities to its list.

In 1998 Sun requested an injunction that would require Microsoft either to make the Java features compatible with its tests or include Sun's version of Java with every copy of Windows sold. In 2000 the Ninth District Court of Appeals ruled that it was software developers and consumers, not Sun, who would decide the value of Microsoft's language extensions. The court ruled that the compatibility test was a contractual issue, not a copyright issue. Furthermore, Sun's motion to reinstate the injunction on the basis of copyright infringement was denied. Microsoft was allowed to support its development tools with its own Java enhancements.

After various companies, particularly Netscape Communications, continued to complain about Microsoft's anticompetitive practices, the federal government took an aggressive stand, charging Microsoft with creating a monopolistic environment that substantially reduced competition in the industry. Microsoft settled the charges in 1995 and consented to stop imposing anticompetitive licensing terms on PC manufacturers by tying its software to its operating systems.

In October 1997 the Justice Department asked a federal court to hold Microsoft in civil contempt for violating the terms of the 1995 consent decree and to impose a \$1 million-per-day fine. This time the issue was over Microsoft's "bundling" of its Internet Explorer web browser into the Windows 95 operating system. Microsoft argued that Internet Explorer was an integral, inseparable part of Windows 95 and that it had not bundled the browser technology solely to disadvantage rivals such as Netscape. A U.S. District Court judge disagreed and issued an injunction prohibiting the company from requiring Windows 95 licensees to bundle Internet Explorer with the operating system. Microsoft filed an appeal; meanwhile, it supplied PC makers with a version of Windows 95 that did not have Internet Explorer files. However, the product would not boot, a problem that Microsoft later admitted it knew about beforehand. Consequently, the Justice Department asked the district court to hold Microsoft in contempt. Microsoft's stock price began to drop. Possibly fearing larger stock devaluation, Microsoft agreed to provide computer vendors with the most up-to-date version of Windows 95 without the Internet Explorer desktop icon.

At the same time, Microsoft denied all of the essential allegations, arguing that it had planned to integrate Internet Explorer into the Windows operating system long before rival Netscape even existed. Microsoft argued that its Internet Explorer was gaining popularity with consumers for the simple reason that it offered superior technology. In addition, Microsoft rejected allegations that the company had tried to "illegally divide the browser market" with rival Netscape and denied that it had entered into exclusionary contracts with Internet service providers or Internet content providers. Finally, Microsoft argued that it did not illegally restrict the ability of computer manufacturers to alter the Windows desktop screen that users see when they turn on their computers for the first time.

Like other software products, Microsoft products are protected by the Federal Copyright Act of 1976, which states that copyright owners have the right to license their products to third parties in an unaltered form. Microsoft asserted a counterclaim against the state attorneys general alleging that the officials were inappropriately trying to use state antitrust laws to infringe on Microsoft's federal rights.

# **MICROSOFT ON TRIAL**

In 1998 the federal government, along with 20 states, charged Microsoft with monopolistic practices in the computer software business. The three primary issues raised in the lawsuit were (1) bundling the Internet Explorer Web browser with the Windows 98 operating system to damage competition, particularly Netscape Communications, Inc., (2) using cross-promotional deals with Internet providers to extend its monopoly, and (3) illegally preventing PC makers from customizing the opening screen showing Microsoft.

In August 1998, the deposition of Microsoft management began in Redmond, Washington. CEO Bill Gates was placed under oath and before a camera for 30 hours. During the deposition, Gates refused to answer most questions on his own, and it seemed that Gates was not concerned about the forthcoming trial.

The trial began on October 19, 1998, with the government accusing Microsoft and Gates of illegal bullying, coercion, and predatory pricing to undermine Netscape. Gates denied being concerned about Netscape's increasing browser market, but memorandums and email messages presented in court suggested otherwise. Moreover, Netscape's CEO, James Barksdale, told the court that Microsoft and Netscape executives had met in June 1995 to discuss "ways to work together." Barksdale testified that Microsoft's proposal at the time involved illegally dividing the market. When Netscape rejected the proposal, Microsoft supposedly used predatory pricing, along with other tactics, to "crush" the company.

By the time Microsoft began its defense in January 1999, the company's credibility had been severely damaged. The most damaging testimony came from Jim Allchin, a Microsoft employee and computer expert often referred to as "Microsoft's Lord of Windows." Allchin's testimony was supposed to demonstrate that Internet Explorer could not be separated from Windows without detrimental effects. His videotaped demonstration proved otherwise, however, when a reappearing Explorer icon made it apparent that the tape had been doctored.

This led to an effort by Microsoft to settle the case, but the two sides could not agree to the terms of a settlement. The government wanted to place government-appointed people as active members on Microsoft's board of directors, which Microsoft viewed as an attempt to take control of the company. In November 1999 Judge Thomas Penfield Jackson released his findings, a document consisting of 412 paragraphs, only four of which were favorable toward Microsoft. Jackson also named Allchin as the mastermind behind the bundling of Internet Explorer and the operating system in an attempt to destroy Netscape.

On June 7, 2000, Judge Jackson ordered Microsoft to split into two independent companies—one company to sell Windows and the other to sell everything else. Jackson offered several grounds for his dramatic decision, the first being simply that Microsoft would not admit to any wrongdoing. He also stated that the intent of his decision was to prevent Microsoft from insulting the government by refusing to comply with antitrust laws. Jackson said he found Microsoft to be "untrustworthy" as a result of its past behavior, including sending defective Windows software when ordered to unbundle the Internet browser from the operating system. Jackson further indicated that he was trying to prevent Microsoft from bullying its competitors. First, the split was intended to reignite competition in the industry. Second, dividing Microsoft into two companies could potentially spur some innovation that had been stifled by the size and force of the software giant. Third, the split might rejuvenate some of the "dead zones" in the industry, such as word processing, spreadsheets, databases, and email. Fourth, and perhaps most importantly, reducing Microsoft's power in the industry would hopefully renew creativity among software engineers.

Gates and other Microsoft executives viewed the idea of splitting the company into two as the equivalent of a "corporate death sentence." They countered that rather than spur innovation, the split would stifle it by making software development more complex; it would be more difficult to effectively integrate two or more programs across two businesses. They further argued that separate marketing of software would drive up prices for consumers. Finally, Microsoft saw the split as causing a delay in product completion and introduction. Gates began appearing in national television ads and meeting with President Clinton and members of Congress. Microsoft also took out full-page advertisements in newspapers across the country, publicly defending its record and touting its success. Regardless, by April 28, 2000, the company's stock had reached a 52-week low.

Microsoft appealed Judge Jackson's decision, thereby suspending the implementation of the ruling. Although the Department of Justice had wanted the Supreme Court to review the case, bypassing the District of Columbia Circuit Court of Appeals, the Supreme Court declined the case. In June 2001 a federal appeals panel agreed with Jackson's ruling that Microsoft had violated antitrust laws, but reversed his breakup order and returned the case to the lower court for a new remedy. In November 2001 the U.S. government and nine states reached an agreement with Microsoft on a tentative settlement, although nine other states continued to hold out for stricter remedies and stronger enforcement.

Finally, on November 1, 2002, U.S. District Judge Colleen Kollar-Kotelly approved most of the provisions of the settlement, thus barring Microsoft from retaliating against computer manufacturers, permitting customers to delete desktop icons for some Microsoft features, and requiring the company to disclose specific technical data to software developers. Kol-

lar-Kotelly included a provision in the settlement that made independent Microsoft board members responsible for its compliance efforts instead of the technical committee that Microsoft had sought to oversee compliance. Although the company's stock rose on the news of the final settlement, some critics expressed concern that the decision failed to eliminate Microsoft's virtual monopoly over some aspects of the computer industry.

Thus, in lieu of a breakup into two different businesses, Microsoft was ordered to change its business practices. To ensure Microsoft's compliance with the original judgment in the antitrust case, reviews of Microsoft were regularly conducted for a period of five years from the original judgment decided in 2002. Although some portions of the original judgment expired in 2007, others did not expire or were extended until 2011 in order to open the browser market.

# MICROSOFT'S LEGAL ISSUES CONTINUE

Microsoft has continued to have legal problems stemming from antitrust issues as well as several patent infringement cases since 2002. In addition to the antitrust case in the United States, Microsoft paid record fines to the European Union (EU) related to antitrust rules because it bundled its software with its Microsoft Windows operating system. Microsoft had been under scrutiny by the EU since 1998, when the two battled over the bundling of Windows Media Player with its Windows operating system. Microsoft's lawyers argued that the simple act of bundling applications in one product is not an abuse of market dominance, especially since most users use more than one type of media player. From 2004 to 2007, however, the EU forced Microsoft to pay \$2.4 billion for abusing its dominant market position against rival software makers, including RealNetwork, developers of the Real Audio player. In 2008 the EU fined Microsoft an additional \$1.4 billion for failing to comply with the 2004 antitrust ruling. Additionally, the EU began another antitrust investigation but dropped the case after Microsoft agreed to offer consumers a choice of rival web browsers and also agreed to make its products compatible with other products of the software industry.

Microsoft's battle with Sun Microsystems also continued beyond the original antitrust case. However, in 2004, the two companies agreed to work together to improve interoperability of their products while still remaining competitors in the industry. The ten-year agreement also resolved previous litigation, with Microsoft paying Sun \$700 million to resolve pending antitrust issues and \$900 million to resolve patent infringement issues. In addition, each company agreed to pay royalties to the other for each other's technology.

In 2004 software maker Novell filed a private antitrust lawsuit against Microsoft, accusing the company of withholding technical information about Windows that would help its WordPerfect and Quattro Pro Programs work with Microsoft's operating systems. The company said that Microsoft's anticompetitive behavior harmed its business in the 1990s. The case was dismissed in 2010, but Novell appealed and later won the right to sue Microsoft on one antitrust claim. In 2013 the federal appeals court dismissed Novell's complaint that Microsoft had engaged in anticompetitive behavior by undercutting its WordPerfect program.

In 2007 Google, Inc., considered reopening state and federal government antitrust action against Microsoft after Microsoft released its new Windows Vista operating system. Google claimed that Vista would put other software companies at a disadvantage since the indexing system on Vista makes it difficult to use other indexing software. Microsoft disputed Google's charges and claimed that it worked closely with federal officials to ensure compliance. Since users could still run alternative software in addition to Microsoft's software, U.S. antitrust officials refused to consider reopening the antitrust case.

Additionally, from 2007 to 2011, Canadian software company i4i accused Microsoft of patent infringement, resulting in a \$290 million penalty for Microsoft. The decision, the largest ever American patent infringement verdict, barred Microsoft from selling Microsoft Word 2003 and 2007. Microsoft filed a series of appeals, arguing that the standard in patent infringement should be lowered so that patents become more vulnerable to legal challenges, which could increase innovation and competition. The case reached the Supreme Court in 2011. The Supreme Court agreed with the lower courts, and Microsoft was forced to pay \$290 million in damages.

A more recent issue involves allegations that Microsoft might have bribed foreign officials in Russia and Pakistan to secure contracts. News of the alleged bribes were provided by anonymous tipsters from Russia and Pakistan. The U.S. government launched an investigation into Microsoft in 2013, but at the end of the year the government had not charged the company with wrongdoing.

# CONCLUSIONS

Industry experts believe that the software market is much more competitive today than in 2001. Part of this change undoubtedly stems from the shift in Microsoft's behavior, but the real difference may have been new developments in technology, as downloading alternative browsers has become much quicker, simpler, and more popular. Microsoft also became more cautious in its business practices, which led to less aggressive innovation and expan-

sion in the software market. Although Microsoft continues to lead the software industry, its dominance is no longer unchallenged.

As Microsoft competes with other companies such as Apple and Google, it must continuously devise new ways to remain competitive. One problem it must overcome is slower sales of its two staple software products, the Windows operating system and Office suite, as new PC sales drop. To guarantee growth outside of its software distribution, Microsoft continues to improve the capacity of its own search engine, Bing, and has modernized Microsoft Office by making a free online version. It also continues to find ways to deliver technology to the younger generation of consumers. Newer Microsoft product lines include its mobile operating system Windows Mobile; Windows 8; Microsoft Surface Tablets to compete against the iPad; Windows Phone 8; and an upgraded Kinect, a motion-based gaming system for Xbox One. In 2011 Microsoft acquired Skype, a voice-over-IP service and instant messaging organization for \$8.5 billion. Microsoft appeared to have a large amount of confidence in its acquisition as it paid 32 times the adjusted earnings of Skype.

However, Microsoft faces a number of challenges. It has gone through a massive reorganization effort that included consolidating eight Microsoft businesses into four. This reorganization is meant to increase collaboration between units and compete against Google and Apple in the mobile and Internet markets. This reorganization will require a cultural change to be effective. Additionally, CEO Steve Ballmer, who had occupied the executive position for more than ten years, announced his retirement in 2013. Some critics have accused the company of lagging behind its rivals in technology and engaging in missteps, such as purchasing online ad publishing firm aQuantive, that lost the firm billions in write-offs. Microsoft is going through a transition period and must make important strategic decisions to maintain its competitive advantages.

By realizing its own potential not only in developing new technology but also in corporate citizenship, Microsoft can grow while remaining a trustworthy company in the eyes of consumers and the software industry. Improving the way the company handles relationships with customers and competitors will allow Microsoft to move forward in its mission to enable people and businesses throughout the world to realize their full potential.

# **QUESTIONS**

1. What unique aspects of the software industry created the opportunity for Microsoft's monopoly and anticompetitive practices?

- 2. Discuss the role of Microsoft's leadership and corporate culture in generating a large volume of ethical and legal issues.
- 3. How do Microsoft's social responsibility and philanthropic efforts relate to its reputation and ability to overcome its legal problems?

#### Sources

Roy Allen, A History of the Personal Computer: the people and the technology. Allan Publishing, 2001.

The Associated Press, "Novell loses appeal in case against Microsoft," USA Today, September 25, 2013,

http://www.usatoday.com/story/money/business/2013/09/23/novell-loses-appeal-on-case-against-microsoft/2858539/ (accessed December 20, 2013).

Christopher Barr, "The Justice Department's Lawsuit against Microsoft," CNET,

www.cnet.com/content/voices/Barr/012698/ss01.html (accessed July 13, 1998).

Ted Bridis, "More Accusations Hit Microsoft," Denver Post, Oct. 23, 1998, sec. B.

Steven Brill, "Making Bill Gates," Content Magazine, September 1998, 106, 108.

Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation, "Foundation Fact Sheet," May 2011,

http://www.gatesfoundation.org/about/Pages/foundation-fact-sheet.aspx (accessed January 3, 2014).

Boston College Center for Corporate Citizenship (BCCCC), 2010 CSR Index. http://www.bcccc.net/pdf/CSRIReport2010.pdf (accessed January 3, 2014).

Rebecca Buckman, "Go Figure: In Valuing a Split Microsoft, Analysts Offer a Wide Range of Numbers," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 2, 2000, C1, C3.

Rebecca Buckman, "Looking through Microsoft's Window: On the Firm's Sprawling Campus, It's Almost Business as Usual as Talk of Breakup Brews," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 1, 2000, B1, B10.

CBS News, "Microsoft Chronology,"

http://www.cbsnews.com/elements/2006/06/16/In\_depth\_business/timeline1720211.shtml (accessed December 21, 2010).

Sharon Chan, "Antitrust saga ends for Microsoft," The Seattle Times, May 12, 2011,

http://seattletimes.nwsource.com/html/microsoftpri0/2015034116\_antitrust\_saga\_ends\_for\_microsoft.html (accessed lanuary 3, 2014).

Sharon Chan, "Microsoft Office hits market for business clients, tries to adjust in shifting market," *The Chicago Tribune*, May 12, 2010, http://www.chicagotribune.com/2010-05-12/business/sc-biz-0513-microsoft--20100512\_1\_microsoft-office-microsoft-business-division-google-docs (accessed February 15, 2011).

Dan Check, "The Case against Microsoft," http://ourworld.compuserve.com/homepages/spazz/mspaper.htm (accessed Spring 1996)

Cision Index, "Microsoft maintains its media reputation lead among 100 largest U.S. companies for fifth straight year," February 20, 2009, http://us.cision.com/news\_room/press\_releases/2009/2009-2-20\_cision\_index.asp (accessed January 3, 2014).

Don Clark and Ted Bridis, "Creating Two Behemoths? Company Bets Appeals Court Will Overturn Jackson, Making Any Remedy Moot," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 28, 2000, B1, B4.

Tim Clark, "Antitrust questions won't go away," Cnet News, August 7, 1996, http://news.cnet.com/Antitrust-questions-wont-go-away/2100-1023\_3-220391.html (accessed January 3, 2014).

Gavin Clarke, "Why Teflon Ballmer had to go: He couldn't shift crud from Windows 8, Surface," *The Register*, August 27, 2013, http://www.theregister.co.uk/2013/08/27/ballmer\_time\_to\_go/ (accessed January 3, 2014).

"COMPANY NEWS: Microsoft buys software unit," The New York Times, July 31, 1987,

http://www.nytimes.com/1987/07/31/business/company-news-microsoft-buys-software-unit.html~(accessed January 3, 2014).

CourtTV, "Microsoft Antitrust Ruling," www.courttv.com/legaldocs/cyberlaw/mseruling.html (accessed July 13, 1998).

Paul Davidson, "Expert's View May Influence Ruling," USA Today, February 2, 2000, B1.

Paul Davidson, "Microsoft Awaits a New Hand: Executives Expect Appeals Judges to Be More Amenable," USA Today, June 8, 2000, B1, B2.

Paul Davidson, "Microsoft Responds to Judge's Findings," USA Today, January 19, 2000, B1.

Paul Davidson, "Microsoft Split Ordered: Appeal Could Go Directly to Supreme Court," USA Today, June 8, 2000, A1.

Alan Deutschman, "Bill Gates' Next Challenge. His aim: to lead the information revolution of the 1990s that will land Microsoft, already the envy of its rivals, in a vast new competitive free-for-all." *Fortune*, December 28, 1992.

Dafydd Neal Dyer, "Under the Hood: Part 8," Computer Source, November 4, 2004,

http://web.archive.org/web/20060207035559/www.computersourcemag.com.

Timothy Egan, "Microsoft's Unlikely Millionaires," The New York Times, June 28, 1992.

Philip Elmer-DeWitt, "Microsoft in the Steve Ballmer Era," Fortune, May 27, 2010 (accessed Jan. 14, 2011).

"Feud Heats Up," Cnet News, http://ne2.news.com/SpecialFeature...d/0,6,2216\_2,00.html'st.ne.ni.prev (accessed July 13, 1998).

Mary Jo Foley, "Microsoft's \$300 million makeover," ZDNet, May 20, 2008, http://www.zdnet.com/blog/microsoft/microsofts-300-million-makeover/1408 (accessed January 3, 2014).

Mary Jo Foley, "Supreme Court agrees to hear Microsoft patent infringement appeal," *The Wall Street Journal*, November 29, 2010.

Dana Gardner, "Java Is an Unleashed Force of Nature, Says JavaOne Panel," InfoWorld Electric, March 26, 1998

Bill Gates and Steve Ballmer. "To Our Customers, Partners and Shareholders," USA Today, April 5, 2000, B7.

Lee Gomes and Rebecca Buckman, "Creating Two Behemoths? Microsoft Split Might Not Be Much Help for Competitors and Could Harm Consumers," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 28, 2000, B1.

Dan Goodin, "New Microsoft Java Flaws Alleged," July 9, 1998, http://news.cnet.com/New-Microsoft-Java-flaws-alleged/2100-1001\_3-213141.html (accessed January 3, 2014).

Jacqueline Graves, "Most Innovative Companies," Fortune, December 13, 1993.

Jay Greene, Steve Ham, and Jim Kerstetter, "Ballmer's Microsoft," BusinessWeek, June 17, 2002.

Grant Gross, "DOJ details opposition to judgment extension," PCWorld, November 10, 2007.

John Harwood and David Bank, "CyberSpectacle: Senate Meets Electronic Elite," *The Wall Street Journal, March* 4, 1998, B1, B13.

Mark Hackman, "Microsoft, i4i Argue Patent Rights at Supreme Court," *PC Magazine*, April 18, 2011, http://www.pcmag.com/article2/0,2817,2383769,00.asp (accessed April 25, 2011).

Adam Hanft, "Microsoft's Massive Reorganization - All Structure, No Culture," The Huffington Post, July 18, 2013,

http://www.huffingtonpost.com/adam-hanft/microsofts-massive-reorga\_b\_3619736.html (accessed January 3, 2014).

Miguel Helft, "Why don't you Bing it?" The New York Times, May 29, 2009,

http://www.nytimes.com/2009/05/29/technology/internet/29bing.html?\_r=2&ref=media (accessed January 3, 2014).

Rob Hof, "Antitrust suit filed against Google," Business Week, February 17, 2009,

http://www.businessweek.com/the\_thread/techbeat/archives/2009/02/antitrust\_suit.html (accessed January 3, 2014). Edward Iwata and John Swartz, "Bill Gates Won't Be Dethroned So Easily: Software King—and His Myth—to Survive on Iron Will, Talent." USA Today. June 8, 2000. B3.

Margaret A. Jacobs, "Injunction Looms as Showdown for Microsoft," The Wall Street Journal, May 20, 1998, B1, B6.

Stuart J. Johnston, "Office for Windows bundles popular Microsoft applications," InfoWorld, October 1, 1990, 16.

Greg Keizer, "Ballmer's CEO ranking plummets, Steve Jobs' climbs," Computer World, December 20, 2010,

http://www.computerworld.com/s/article/9201801/Ballmer\_s\_CEO\_ranking\_plummets\_Steve\_Jobs\_climbs (accessed January 3, 2014).

Eun-Kyung Kim, "Microsoft Court Gets Lesson on Monopolies," The Fort Collins Coloradoan, November 20, 1998, B2.

Nicholas Kolakowski, "Windows 95 marks 15th anniversary," *eWeek Microsoft Watch*, August 25, 2010, http://www.microsoftwatch.com/content/windows\_7/windows\_95\_marks\_15th\_anniversary.html (accessed January 3, 2014).

Matthew Lasar, "The eternal antitrust case: Microsoft versus the world," Ars Technica, September 2010,

http://arstechnica.com/tech-policy/news/2010/09/the-eternal-antitrust-case-microsoft-versus-the-world.ars/(accessed January 3, 2014).

Steve Lohr, "U.S. VS. MICROSOFT: NEWS ANALYSIS; For Microsoft, Ruling Will Sting But Not Really Hurt," *The New York Times*, http://www.nytimes.com/2002/11/02/business/us-vs-microsoft-analysis-for-microsoft-ruling-will-sting-but-not-really-hurt.html (accessed January 3, 2014).

"Lotus Net up, Microsoft Rises," The New York Times, April 17, 1986, D4.

Daniel Lyons, "Microsoft running out of excuses," *Newsweek*, May 27, 2010, http://www.newsweek.com/blogs/techtonic-shifts/2010/05/27/microsoft-running-out-of-excuses.html# (accessed January 3, 2014).

Malcolm Maclachlan, "New Lawsuit Is over Java, Sun Says," TechWeb News, May 12, 1998,

www.techweb.com/wire/story/TWB19980512S0012 (accessed May 12, 1998).

Malcolm Maclachlan, "Sun Attacks an Embattled Microsoft," *TechWeb News*, May 14, 1998, www.techweb.com/wire/story/msftdoj/TWB19980514S0002 (accessed May 12, 1998).

Malcolm Maclachlan, "Sun Targets Microsoft: Software Maker Says Windows 98 Must Be Java Compatible," *Tech Web News*, www.techweb.com/news/story/TWB19980512S0012 (accessed May 12, 1998).

Kevin Maney, "Microsoft's Uncertain Future Rattles Investors: Justice Must Make Recommendation: Breakup Possible," USA Today, April 25, 2000, B1.

John Markoff, "IBM going on offensive to promote key software," The New York Times, April 15, 1991.

Michael J. Martinez, "Microsoft Buys Time to Retool," The Fort Collins Coloradoan, September 27, 2000, A1, A2.

Christopher M. Matthews and Shira Ovide, "Microsoft Bribe Probe Reaches Into Pakistan, Russia Deals," *The Wall Street Journal*, August 21, 2013, http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10001424127887324619504579027200320722342 (accessed January 7, 2014).

Richard B. McKenzie, *Trust on Trial: How the Microsoft Case Is Reframing the Rules of Competition*, Cambridge, MA: Perseus Publishing, 2000.

Patrick McMahon, "Stoic Staffers Shake Heads, Return to Work," USA Today, June 8, 2000, B3.

Brian McWilliams, "Microsoft plans sneak PR Campaign," PCWorld, April 13, 1998/

- Joseph Menn and Jube Shiver, "The Microsoft Decision," The Los Angeles Times, November 2, 2002, A1.
- "Microsoft Corporation," The New York Times, August 2, 2010,
  - $http://topics.nytimes.com/top/news/business/companies/microsoft\_corporation/index.html?scp=3\&sq=Microsoft\%20~ANd\%20ethics\&st=cse~(accessed January 3, 2014).$
- Michael Moeller, "Amended Complaint: Microsoft Wants Access to 'Highly Confidential' Documents," PC Week Online, August 4, 1998.
- Elizabeth Montalbano, "Burden of proof on Google in Vista antitrust claim," The Washington Post, June 11, 2007,
  - http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/06/11/AR2007061102031.html (accessed January 3, 2014).
- Microsoft, "2010 Citizen Report," http://www.microsoft.com/citizenship (accessed April 25, 2011).
- Microsoft, "About Microsoft," www.microsoft.com/presspass/inside\_ms.asp (accessed April 23, 2003).
- Microsoft, "Corporate Citizenship at Microsoft," http://www.microsoft.com/about/corporatecitizenship/en-us/our-commitments/reporting/citizenship-approach (accessed November 30, 2010).
- Microsoft, "Facts about Microsoft," http://finance.yahoo.com/q/is?s=msft+Income+Statement&annual (accessed December 20, 2013).
- Microsoft, "International Design for Office 2000," www.microsoft.com/Office/ORK/2000Journ/LangPack.htm (accessed September 8, 2000).
- Microsoft, "Java Contract Lawsuit Update," http://msdn.microsoft.com/visualj/lawsuitruling.asp (accessed September 8, 2000).
- Microsoft, "Microsoft Corporate Information: What We Do," www.microsoft.com/mscorp/ (accessed August 3, 1998).
- Microsoft, "Key Events in Microsoft History," 2004, download.microsoft.com/download/7/e/a/7ea5ca8c-4c72-49e9-a694-87ae755e1f58/keyevents.doc (accessed January 3, 2014).
- Microsoft, "Microsoft signs consent decree with U.S. Government to settle antitrust case," November 2, 2001,
  - http://www.microsoft.com/presspass/press/2001/no01/11-02settlementpr.mspx (accessed December 1, 2010).
- Microsoft, "Microsoft and Sun Microsystems Enter Broad Cooperation Agreement; Settle Outstanding Litigation," Microsoft News Center, April 2, 2004, http://www.microsoft.com/presspass/press/2004/apr04/04-02SunAgreementPR.mspx (accessed January 3, 2014).
- Microsoft, "Microsoft Corporate Citizenship," http://www.microsoft.com/about/corporatecitizenship/en-us/our-actions (accessed January 3, 2014).
- Microsoft, "Notice Regarding Java Lawsuit Ruling: Notice to Customers," http://msdn.microsoft.com/visualj/statement.asp (accessed September 8, 2000).
- Microsoft, "Our Commitment to Citizenship," http://www.microsoft.com/about/corporatecitizenship/en-us/reporting/(accessed December 20, 2013).
- Microsoft, "Statement by Microsoft Corporation to U.S. Justice Department and State Attorneys General," www.microsoft.com/presspass.doj.7-28formalresponse.htm (accessed August 3, 1998).
- Microsoft, "Technology for Jobs, Workforce Development & Innovation,"
  - http://www.microsoft.com/about/corporatecitizenship/en-us/reporting/extending-technology/technology-for-workforce-development-and-innovation (accessed April 25, 2011).
- "Microsoft Corporation (MSFT)," Yahoo! Finance, http://finance.yahoo.com/q/is?s=msft+Income+Statement&annual (accessed December 20, 2013).
- "Novell wins appeal in Microsoft antitrust lawsuit, *Reuters*," May 3, 2011, http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/05/04/us-microsoft-novell-idUSTRE74301020110504 (accessed January 3, 2014).
- Kevin O'Brien, "Europe drops Microsoft antitrust case," The New York Times, December 17, 2009,
  - http://www.nytimes.com/2009/12/17/business/global/17msft.html?\_r=1&scp=1&sq=Microsoft%20EU%20drops%20 case&st=cse (accessed January 3, 2014).
- Robert O'Brien, "Kodak, Lexmark Lead Decline as Profit Warnings Hurt Stocks," *The Wall Street Journal,* September 27, 2000,
- Alexei Oreskovic and David Lawsky, "Google joins EU antitrust case against Microsoft," Wired, February 25, 2009,
- http://www.wired.com/techbiz/media/news/2009/02/reuters\_us\_google\_microsoft (accessed January 31, 2011).
- Maija Palmer, "Skype price raises fears of new tech bubble," Financial Times, May 10, 2011,
  - http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/2/2e142854-7b2a-11e0-9b06-00144feabdc0.html#axzz1LtCJH6ph (accessed December 20, 2013).
- Lisa Picarille, "Microsoft, Sun Postpone Java Hearing," Computer Reseller News,
  - http://headlines.yahoo.com/Full\_Coverage/Tech/Sun\_Microsoft\_Lawsuit/ (accessed July 7, 1998).
- Andrew Pollack, "Microsoft and I.B.M. join forces," The New York Times, August 22, 1985,
  - http://www.nytimes.com/1985/08/22/business/microsoft-and-ibm-join-forces.html (accessed January 3, 2013).
- Jeremy Reimer, "Total share: 30 years of personal computer market share figures," *Ars Technica*, December 14, 2005, http://arstechnica.com/features/2005/12/total-share/ (accessed January 3, 2014).
- Don Allen Resnikoff, "Section 2 Enforcement: A State-Enforcement View of the DOJ Section 2 Report," The Antitrust Source, October 2008.

http://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/publishing/antitrust\_source/Oct08\_Resnikoff10\_24f.authcheckdam.pdf (accessed January 3, 2014).

Jared Sandberg, "Bring on the Chopping Block," Newsweek, May 8, 2000, 34–35.

Jared Sandberg, "Microsoft's Six Fatal Errors," Newsweek, June 19, 2000, 23-27.

Julie Schmit, "Tech Industry's Direction Hangs in Balance," USA Today, October 16, 1998, 3B.

Ryan Singel, "Google vs. Microsoft: What you need to know," Wired, July 13, 2009,

http://www.wired.comp/epicenter/2009/07/google-vs-microsoft-what-you-need-to-know (accessed January 31, 2011).

Jon Swartz, "Microsoft Split Ordered: Will Breakup Help or Hurt Consumers?" *USA Today*, June 8, 2000, A1, A2. Patrick Thibodeau, "For Bill Gates, antitrust fight was a personal crucible," *Computer World*, June 26, 2008,

http://www.computerworld.com/s/article/9103578/For\_Bill\_Gates\_antitrust\_fight\_was\_a\_personal\_crucible?taxonomyl d=125&pageNumber=3 (accessed January 3, 2014).

Bob Trott and David Pendery. "Allchin E-Mail Adds to Microsoft's Legal Woes," InfoWorld, December 1, 1997, http://www.highbeam.com/Library/Search.asp?fn=ss&q=Bob+Trott+and+David+Pendery%20publication:[InfoWorld] (accessed January 3, 2014).

Geri Coleman Tucker and Will Rodger, "Facing Breakup, Gates to Take Case to People; Microsoft Says Don't Punish Success," USA Today, May 1, 2000, B1, B2.

Dan Tynan, "The 15 biggest tech disappointments in 2007," *PC World,* December 17, 2007, http://www.pcworld.com/article/140583/the\_15\_biggest\_tech\_disappointments\_of\_2007.html (accessed January 3, 2014).

"U.S. vs. Microsoft Timeline," Wired, November 4, 2002, http://www.wired.com/techbiz/it/news/2002/11/35212 (accessed January 3, 2014).

James Vicini, "Top court hears Microsoft appeal on i4i patent," Reuters, April 18, 2011,

http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/04/18/us-microsoft-i4i-idUSTRE73H59Z20110418 (accessed January 3, 2014).

Richard Waters, "Microsoft loses Supreme Court patent appeal," Financial Times, June 10, 2011,

http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/2/47b15c06-92c1-11e0-bd88-00144feab49a.html#axzz10oEOudq2 (accessed December 20, 2013).

John R. Wilke and David Bank, "Microsoft's Chief Concedes Hardball Tactics," *The Wall Street Journal*, March 4, 1998, B1, B13. Nick Wingfield, "Net Assault," Cnet News, http://ne2.news.com/News/Item/0,4,1940,00.html (accessed July 25, 1996).

Nick Wingfield and Tim Clark, "Dirty," Cnet News, http://ne2.news.com/News/Item/0,4,2072,00.html (accessed August 7, 1996).

Yahoo News, "Microsoft Asks Court to Limit Gates Deposition,"

http://dailynews.yahoo.com/headlines/politics/story.html/s=z/reuters/980805/politics/stories/microsoft\_1.html. Aaron Zitner, "Feds Assail Gates," *The Denver Post*, October 30, 1998, sec. C.